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          1  DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTION

          2                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN: The Committee

          3  will come to order. Today we are going to be hearing

          4  from the Corrections Committee, and that is

          5  Commissioner Kerik, who will not be with us today. I

          6  have met with the Commissioner, he has explained you

          7  have a graduation of some sort. So, would you please

          8  introduce yourself for the record?

          9                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN:

         10  Good morning, Chairman Warden, members of the City

         11  Council. My name is Gary Lanigan, and I am here

         12  today representing Commissioner Kerik. My opening

         13  remarks will address the recently released four-year

         14  and ten-year capital program.

         15                 As many of you know, the daily

         16  operations of our facilities are quite diverse. In

         17  fact, it can be compared to the management of a

         18  small City. The Department operates 16 detention

         19  facilities on Rikers Island and throughout the City.

         20  In addition, we maintain court detention facilities

         21  in each of the boroughs, and four prison wards in

         22  City hospitals. We are charged with care, custody

         23  and control of approximately 17,000 inmates daily.

         24  We are responsible for delivering a multitude of

         25  services to these inmates, including housing, health
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          2  care, education, transportation to and from court

          3  and preparation of over 50,000 meals daily.

          4                 We are mandated to ensure that

          5  sufficient and appropriate jail housing is available

          6  to meet the special needs of our inmate population.

          7                 Clearly the Department's mandates

          8  require a significant capital investment on the part

          9  of the City.

         10                 In meeting this obligation, the

         11  Department of Correction's Fiscal Year 2000 ten-year

         12  Executive Capital Budget, including Fiscal Year

         13  1999, totals over $1.6 billion, with over $564

         14  million allocated within the Fiscal Year 1999 and

         15  the ensuing four fiscal years.

         16                 Of the total $564 million, $482

         17  million has been committed as part of the four-year

         18  plan, while $82 million will be committed by the end

         19  of this year.

         20                 Beginning with Fiscal Year 1999, the

         21  budgeted projects include an expenditure of $7.2

         22  million for the design and construction management

         23  for a 448 bed addition to the G.R.V. Center, the

         24  first phase of the modular replacement program for

         25  5,366 beds.  The funds needed to complete the
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          2  construction of phase I, as well as the remaining

          3  4,918 beds, are provided in the four-year and

          4  ten-year plans.

          5                 Another $10.6 million has been

          6  committed to continue the fire life safety

          7  renovations at the Brooklyn House of Detention for

          8  Men and the George Motchan Detention Center.

          9                 We have allocated $12 million to

         10  upgrade and convert the Rikers Island powerhouse to

         11  provide natural gas services to Rikers Island

         12  powerhouse and associated conversion work.

         13                 These upgrades will result in a

         14  substantial fuel savings and eliminate an

         15  environmentally sensitive fuel oil storage facility

         16  on Rikers Island.

         17                 The Department has acquired Energy

         18  Cost Reduction Program funding to complete this

         19  project, resulting in significant savings to the

         20  City.

         21                 There is $21.2 million committed for

         22  the completion of the cook serve project, to

         23  renovate kitchens throughout the Department.

         24                 A total of $11.9 million has been

         25  allocated for capital equipment and upgrades,
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          2  including vehicle replacements, radios, personal

          3  body alarms, and a telecommunications and management

          4  information system equipment.

          5                 These include the Year 2000 upgrade

          6  and the completion of the Department's internal

          7  computer network expansion, the Brooklyn House of

          8  Detention for Men and the court telephone systems,

          9  upgrade of telephone PBXs, and the fire suppression

         10  systems for telecommunication rooms at three

         11  facilities.

         12                 The remaining $19 million allocated

         13  in Fiscal Year 1999 budget for infrastructure

         14  upgrades will be spent on the reconstruction of

         15  generators, asbestos abatement department-wide, the

         16  rehabilitation of the mainstream distribution system

         17  in Rikers Island steam tunnel, the reconstruction of

         18  the Rikers Island perimeter conduit, the

         19  construction of locker room space for the

         20  Correctional Institute for Men, which is to replace

         21  the existing space in the basement that has been

         22  damaged by sewerage back-up, the reconstruction of

         23  parapets at the George R. Vierno Center and the Rose

         24  M. Singer Center and the completion of conversion to

         25  permanent electric power on Rikers Island.
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          2                 As for the ensuing four years of the

          3  plan, Fiscal Year 2000 to Fiscal Year 2003, the

          4  committed $482 million has been allocated as

          5  follows; $281.1 million for capacity replacement,

          6  $8.6 million to upgrade and expand support services,

          7  $165 million to replace and upgrade building systems

          8  and infrastructure and $26.7 million for the

          9  purchase of capital equipment.

         10                 Over 58 percent of the Year 2000 to

         11  2003 Executive Capital funding has been allocated to

         12  replace modular structures with permanent facilities

         13  that would provide improved security and operating

         14  efficiencies, and the construction of a health

         15  infirmary complex at the West Facility.

         16                 The $281 million allocated for

         17  capacity replacement will be spent as follows:

         18                 In the first four years of the

         19  ten-year capital program, we intend to begin

         20  building permanent facilities to replace 2,120 beds

         21  in wood modular structures on Rikers Island. By the

         22  end of the four-year plan, we will have started the

         23  design and construction of 2,120 beds consisting of

         24  1,000 dormitory beds and 1,120 cells, totalling

         25  $272.4 million, which includes the $7.2 million
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          2  registered in Fiscal Year 1999.

          3                 We will continue the replacement of

          4  the remainder of the modular beds in the out years

          5  of the capital program, from Fiscal Years 2004 to

          6  2008, replacing an additional 3,246 beds.

          7                 By the end of the ten-year plan, in

          8  Fiscal Year 2009, we will have started or completed

          9  construction on a total of 5,366 replacement beds at

         10  a total cost of $881 million.

         11                 Additionally, we plan to spend

         12  approximately $16 million on a health infirmary

         13  complex. This project will do four things. First it

         14  will specialize specialty clinic services currently

         15  provided at six different facilities on Rikers

         16  Island, into one prestanding structure of

         17  approximately 18,000 square feet. This facility will

         18  serve both men and women.

         19                 Second, we will modify two existing

         20  sprungs to accommodate a 68-bed high level care

         21  infirmary.

         22                 Third, the funding will modify three

         23  200 bed modulars to provide wheelchair and gurney

         24  accessibility, thus allowing for a 600-bed medically

         25  monitored unit.
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          2                 Finally, it will provide for the

          3  relocation of the urgicare center currently operated

          4  by the health care provider into the new

          5  freestanding specialty clinic.

          6                 The Department has also secured

          7  funding of over $8.6 million to complete support

          8  space additions and renovations.

          9                 These funds will be spent to upgrade

         10  holding cells at the Centre Street Courts and to

         11  expand education and various programs throughout the

         12  facility.

         13                 Another 34 percent, or $165.5 million

         14  of the Fiscal Year 2000 to 2003 financial plan has

         15  been allocated to repair and upgrade our aging

         16  infrastructure.

         17                 The building systems in our older

         18  facilities are over 30 years old and require

         19  extensive renovation.

         20                 Highlighting these: We have 26.7

         21  million to complete various renovations with the

         22  James A. Thomas Center, which is over 60 years old

         23  and requires significant upgrades and renovations.

         24  We intend to reconstruct the drains, ceilings,

         25  walls, floors, showers, day rooms and the roof.
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          2                 We also plan to renovate borough

          3  house facilities in the Bronx and Queens at a cost

          4  of $25.6 million. These renovations will include the

          5  clinics, support space and administrative areas

          6  within these facilities.

          7                 We will spend an additional $29.3

          8  million to complete the Department-wide Fire Safety

          9  Program, bringing total fire safety budget to

         10  approximately $138 million.

         11                 These department-wide upgrades, which

         12  commenced in 1993, address outstanding fire safety

         13  concerns needed to bring the Department in

         14  conformance with fire life safety guidelines.

         15                 The Department will spend an

         16  additional $78 million to reconstruct ceilings,

         17  roofs, showers and other building systems over the

         18  next four years.

         19                 These improvements are needed to

         20  prevent deterioration of the Department's

         21  facilities.

         22                 In terms of utilities, we have

         23  allocated $2 million to complete the $32.5 million

         24  conversion from temporary generator power to

         25  permanent Con Edison power for all facilities on
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          2  Rikers Island.

          3                 Not only does the Capital Program

          4  seek to address the Rikers Island infrastructure,

          5  but it seeks to maintain the physical island itself.

          6                 The Rikers Island shoreline sustained

          7  significant damage during the Nor'easter storm of

          8  1992. We have a $4 million project which will repair

          9  and provide a 25-year protection to the part of the

         10  island which is most susceptible to storm surges.

         11                 The final component of the Fiscal

         12  Year 2002 to 2003 plan is $26.7 million to provide

         13  for capital equipment, such as vehicles, computer

         14  upgrades and expansions, laundry equipment, radio

         15  replacement, print shop equipment, communication

         16  systems and miscellaneous capital equipment.

         17                 With respect to the Year 2000

         18  compliance, the Department projects that we will

         19  spend approximately $10.3 million on necessary

         20  upgrades. These funds include $5.8 million in

         21  expense funding and $4.5 million in capital.

         22                 Under the auspices of the Mayor's

         23  Office of Operations, the Department has developed

         24  an extensive plan for dealing with the Year 2000

         25  problem. The Department's process for addressing the
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          2  Year 2000 issue has included an analysis of all of

          3  our critical systems and a plan for achieving

          4  compliance.

          5                 Finally, in the out years of the

          6  ten-year plan, Fiscal Year 2004 through 2009, the

          7  Department has allocated $1.1 billion. These funds

          8  have been allocated to complete the remaining 3,246

          9  beds left in the capacity replacement program, and

         10  to continue expanding support space within the

         11  facilities, continue upgrading and renovating our

         12  building systems department-wide and to continue the

         13  procurement of capital equipment.

         14                 In our ten-year strategy, new capital

         15  infrastructure and support space projects will be

         16  initiated to upgrade and maintain the usefulness of

         17  existing capacity.

         18                 Thank you. I will now be available to

         19  answer any questions you may have.

         20                 To my left is Chief Wagenstein, the

         21  Chief of Security, and the Budget Director is also

         22  available.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN: Thank you very

         24  much for your testimony.

         25                 I do have a couple of questions. One
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          2  of them, I notice that in Fiscal Year 2000 there is

          3  $8.1 million allocated for the upgrade of the fire

          4  safety system at four of the borough facilities.

          5  That appears to be $5.6 million less than the

          6  original appropriation which was $13.7 million. Can

          7  you give us some of the reasons for the cut in the

          8  funding?

          9                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN:

         10  Yes, Councilman. There was not a cut in the funding.

         11  What happened, the Department accelerated $5.6

         12  million from Fiscal Year 2000 to Fiscal Year '99, so

         13  it will still be the same $13 million, however, we

         14  will be committing that quicker.

         15                 In addition, that will bring the

         16  entire project up to a cost of approximately $138

         17  million.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN: Could you

         19  enlighten us as to what types of fire safety

         20  upgrades will take place?  At which borough

         21  facilities will these upgrades take place?

         22                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN:

         23  These upgrades either have or will take place at 14

         24  of our 16 facilities.

         25                 In terms of the work, no work was
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          2  required in two of our newer facilities. We have

          3  completed work at four facilities already.

          4                 By December 31st of this calendar

          5  year, we will complete the work in seven other

          6  facilities, and in Fiscal Year '00 and '01, we will

          7  complete the work for the remaining three

          8  facilities.

          9                 So, by the end of Fiscal Year '01,

         10  all Department of Correction facilities will be fire

         11  safety compliant.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN: Okay.

         13                 Your capital program has shifted from

         14  expanding bed capacity to replacing modular units

         15  and sprungs with permanent steel structure. Your

         16  first priority for the replacement of the 2,150 beds

         17  located in the aging wooden structures, with funding

         18  provided in your four-year plan, $64.8 million has

         19  been committed for Fiscal Year 2000. Give us in a

         20  nutshell the status of the modular and sprung

         21  replacement.

         22                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN:

         23  Over the four-year period, actually over the

         24  five-year period, including this year, Councilman,

         25  we will be replacing 2,120 beds in five phases.
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          2                 The first phase, which the design has

          3  already commenced on this year, is for a 448-bed

          4  replacement at the George R. Vernon Center, and that

          5  will be construction of 448 cells to replace modular

          6  beds.

          7                 Again, the design on that has begun,

          8  construction will commence in Fiscal Year 2001, and

          9  it will be completed in Fiscal Year 2002.

         10                 Phase two will be the replacement of

         11  800 dormitory beds, with a new 800 dormitory beds at

         12  the Rose M. Singer Center, our female facility. That

         13  project will begin design in Fiscal Year '00, it

         14  will begin construction in Fiscal Year 2001, and we

         15  plan to complete construction on that project by

         16  Fiscal Year 2003.

         17                 At the same time, phase three of the

         18  project will commence at CIFM, for a 224-bed

         19  replacement of dormitory beds with cells.

         20                 That project will begin design in

         21  Fiscal Year '01, construction in Fiscal Year '02,

         22  and completion of construction by Fiscal Year '03.

         23                 Phase four will be an additional 448

         24  cells to replace the like number of dormitory beds

         25  at the George M. Motchan Center. Design on that will

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            16

          1  DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTION

          2  also begin in Fiscal Year '01, construction also in

          3  '02, however, completion of that phase is not

          4  anticipated until Fiscal Year '04. Then finally

          5  phase five will be 200 dormitory beds replacing

          6  dormitory beds, beginning design in Fiscal Year '02,

          7  construction in '03, and completion of construction

          8  by Fiscal Year '04. The total cost of that will be

          9  $272 million over the five-year period.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN: In the budget,

         11  there is $20 million appropriated for Silver and

         12  System Master Plan; can you enlighten the Committee

         13  as to what this plan involves?

         14                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN:

         15  The Silver and System Master Plan is a much broader

         16  plan of the entire infrastructure of Rikers Island.

         17  It is sort of a roadmap of the direction that the

         18  Department should be heading as we replace

         19  facilities, both support facilities and housing

         20  facilities on the island.

         21                 The $20 million that is provided in

         22  the current budget is for a maintenance facility

         23  which would allow for the receipt, storage and

         24  disbursement of construction inventory, as well as

         25  workshops for our in-house staff.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN: Do you have an

          3  estimated completion date for the project or do you

          4  see it as ongoing?

          5                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN: We

          6  would expect to begin that project, both to register

          7  the design and begin construction of that project in

          8  the next fiscal year, and we would hope to have it

          9  completed within two years.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN: Do you see any

         11  additional need for funding, as we go forward?

         12                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN: I

         13  do foresee need for additional master plan funding

         14  as we move forward beyond the ten-year plan, but the

         15  master year funding that is in our current ten-year

         16  plan should be adequate.

         17                 Again, the master plan is sort of a

         18  roadmap leading us to where the Department should be

         19  heading, both short term and long term.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN: Thank you.

         21                 Any questions?

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Yes.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN: Councilman

         24  Eristoff.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Thank you
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          2  very much, Mr. Chairman.

          3                 Commissioner, as you know, I shared

          4  with you some questions that I was going to ask

          5  concerning technology, and forgive me if I also

          6  follow up on a couple of other things, including

          7  portions of your testimony. And if you don't have

          8  the information readily available, I am certainly

          9  amenable to your following up, or having your staff

         10  follow up, and I am sure the Committee Chair would

         11  probably appreciate copies of anything that is

         12  subject to that procedure.

         13                 First of all, concerning Year 2000

         14  you just testified that you are spending a total of

         15  $11.9 million. The last time I asked this question

         16  Commissioner Kerik kindly said that at that point,

         17  just last year, that the Department expected to

         18  spend about $5.4 million; how are we doing? Are we

         19  just uncovering a bigger problem? Is it more complex

         20  than one had anticipated? When do you expect to be

         21  done with this project, and are we on target?

         22                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN: We

         23  are on target. Let me start backwards, we are on

         24  target with the project, our anticipation is that

         25  the total project cost will be $10.3 million,
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          2  Councilman.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Okay.

          4                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN:

          5  There is an increase from the original plan. The

          6  $10.3 million was broken down $4.5 million capital

          7  funding, and $5.8 in expense.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Right.

          9                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN: In

         10  terms of the complexity, in the Department of

         11  Correction I think we had a mixed bag here, we were

         12  in much better shape I think than a lot of other

         13  large organizations because a lot of our MIS was

         14  much newer than a number of organizations. But our

         15  MIS staff, with the Mayor's Office of Operations,

         16  identified 21 mission critical systems, and of those

         17  21 systems, 13 have already been certified as

         18  compliant. Five are currently in testing and will be

         19  certified shortly, and the remaining three, the

         20  remediation or rewriting should be completed by June

         21  with testing completed by early summer, I would

         22  imagine.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: I am sorry,

         24  I misspoke, because I was looking at page two of

         25  your testimony and it said a total of $11.9 million
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          2  had been allocated for capital equipment, including

          3  internal computer network expansion Year 2000

          4  upgrades and stuff like that. So, yes, you are

          5  right, 10.3 was specified later on.

          6                 Let me try and understand this, the

          7  11.9 is part of the '99 budget, and then you went on

          8  in your testimony to talk about other amounts for

          9  the period 2000 through 2003, right? So, is it fair

         10  -- when you say 10.3 million for Year 2000

         11  compliance, is that only Year 2000, or are you going

         12  back? Is there a total project cost, including '98

         13  and '99?

         14                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN:

         15  The $10.3 million is for total compliance, and that

         16  is a subset. Actually our Y2K compliance is

         17  primarily in Fiscal '99, those commitments. But I

         18  would like to have our Assistant Commissioner for

         19  Management Information address this probably more

         20  thoroughly for you.

         21                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER WAX: Ari Wax,

         22  Assistant Commissioner for Technical Development,

         23  Council Member Eristoff.

         24                 Let me try to shed a little light on

         25  the figures that you were talking about. It wasn't
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          2  that the number is changed. This was a phase process

          3  based on the way the Mayor's Office directed that

          4  the Year 2000 compliance be approached.

          5                 First phase was identifying our

          6  strategic systems, our critical systems, and that

          7  was $5.4 million in Expense, and about $335,000 in

          8  capital for hardware relating to those systems.

          9  Beyond that was another $3.1 million for

         10  telecommunications equipment, that came out to $8.8

         11  million that Commissioner Kerik testified to the

         12  last time.

         13                 Since that time, some time late last

         14  year, the next approach was for what the Mayor's

         15  Office has categorized as quote/unquote non-IT,

         16  which is kind of a misnomer, it is really

         17  non-application Year 2000 remediation, which would

         18  include facility-based issues, it would include --

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Embedded

         20  technologies.

         21                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER WAX: Embedded

         22  technologies, computer hardware, network technology,

         23  all that type of stuff, that piece add another $1.5

         24  million.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Yes.
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          2  Actually, Commissioner Kerik had testified to $5.4

          3  million, we heard elsewhere that it was $8.8

          4  million.

          5                 But anyway, that is not the point

          6  anymore. The point is that you are moving on this,

          7  let me move onto some other questions.

          8                 I would suggest, Deputy Commissioner,

          9  that you might have this gentleman stay for some

         10  other questions.

         11                 The preliminary MMR of this current

         12  fiscal year states that the state will finish

         13  enhancements to the Victim Notification System some

         14  time in the next fiscal year; is that on target? And

         15  are you planning, or required to spend any money in

         16  order to facilitate that?

         17                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN:

         18  The Victim Notification System was completed by the

         19  City in October of '97. The piece that we are

         20  discussing in the report you are looking at is the

         21  state tag-on to the City system. The City has been

         22  operating our system now for about 18 months very

         23  successfully.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Right.

         25                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN:
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          2  The State is now beginning a system for inmates

          3  referred to state prison. So, the cost is being

          4  borne by the state so that now an interested party

          5  has the ability to call a single number, it is

          6  888VINE4NY, and they are able to determine whether

          7  or not an individual is incarcerated either in the

          8  City system or in the State system.

          9                 Ultimately we would hope that all of

         10  the surrounding counties will also become part of

         11  the same --

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Okay. But

         13  the point is there is no budget implications for the

         14  City per se?

         15                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN:

         16  That's correct.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Other than

         18  maybe some expense personnel time, but --

         19                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN:

         20  Absolutely no cost for the City.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Right.

         22  That's good.

         23                 The '98 MMR said that your Department

         24  was seeking funds from the Mayor's Office to expand

         25  the video conferencing initiative to the cross
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          2  center and to the adolescent detention center on

          3  Rikers Island; were you able to in fact do that? And

          4  how much did that cost? And are you seeking any

          5  other monies to expand the system beyond that?

          6                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN: We

          7  have expanded to AMKC, the video conferencing center

          8  currently is operating in the James A. Thomas Center

          9  and Rose M. Singer - James A. Thomas for males, Rose

         10  M. Singer for females.

         11                 We also have video-conferencing

         12  capability on the other end at the Brooklyn Supreme

         13  Court and at the Probation Office.

         14                 With this we run four different

         15  applications. We run pre-sentence investigations

         16  with Probation. We run attorney/client interviews

         17  and we will bring the attorneys to Rikers Island.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: I am

         19  familiar with the project, and this being a budget

         20  hearing and deference to my colleagues, I want to

         21  sort of zero in on the money issue.

         22                 The question is, and we will get to

         23  the operational side at a different hearing, I am

         24  sure. But how much are you spending on this

         25  initiative, and how much do you plan to expend if
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          2  you are going to expand it in Fiscal 2000?

          3                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN:

          4  The expansion, we have spent, or will be spending in

          5  the current year $471,000 to expand the system to

          6  AMKC.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Okay. And

          8  then nothing budgeted in 2000.

          9                 FIRST DEPUTY COMMISSIONER LANIGAN: I

         10  do not believe so, no.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Do you know,

         12  Mr. MIS? I am sorry, I forgot your name.

         13                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER WAX: The AMKC

         14  expansion of $471,000 has been authorized for

         15  funding by the technology fund. We have an

         16  application to the technology fund for the same

         17  amount for ARDC expansion.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Would that

         19  be a roll over or would that be an additional 471?

         20                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER WAX: It would

         21  be an additional 471. Each four booth site costs

         22  approximately $471,000.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Okay.

         24                 And finally, and this is courtesy of

         25  our Council stall, who has reviewed your budget,
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          2  says the Department's four-year planning includes an

          3  expansion of your computer system, the network

          4  computer system, and to upgrade it for $6.2 million;

          5  there is no funding apparently though for Fiscal

          6  2000 for this computer project, so the question is

          7  what happened to that initiative.

          8                 It is in the four-year plan, it is

          9  not in Fiscal 2000. So, we are just asking where is

         10  it.

         11                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER WAX: Basically

         12  the $6.2 million is not for any one particular

         13  project. That is what the MIS capital budget entails

         14  for the four-year plan, that is not one network

         15  project. There are network projects that are

         16  components of that, including upgrades to the

         17  network and the equipment connected to the network.

         18                 The reason why there isn't really

         19  anything funded in Fiscal 2000 is because as part of

         20  the Year 2000 compliance effort, several upgrades

         21  were necessary to the hardware that we have, and

         22  therefore we are doing that upgrading now and it did

         23  not require additional outlay for those upgrades in

         24  Fiscal 2000.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: In other
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          2  words, your Fiscal Year 2000 capital plan is

          3  continuing Year 2000 remediation work, and then the

          4  rest of the 6.2 will come in in future fiscal years.

          5                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER WAX: Exactly

          6  right.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Okay.

          8                 I am sorry that we had to defer work,

          9  because I am sure what you are doing is important

         10  and it is a shame for this and every other large

         11  organization to have to waste a lot of time and

         12  money on remediation activities, but it is

         13  absolutely necessary, so I am delighted to hear we

         14  are making progress on it.

         15                 Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN: Thank you very

         17  much.

         18                 Any more questions?

         19                 I want to thank you, the Department

         20  of Corrections. The concludes your portion of the

         21  budget hearing and we will be seeing you some time

         22  for the Expense side.

         23                 (Hearing concluded at 1:55 p.m.)

         24

         25
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          3

          4

          5     STATE OF NEW YORK   )

          6     COUNTY OF NEW YORK  )

          7

          8

          9                 I, CINDY MILLELOT, a Certified

         10  Shorthand Reporter and Notary Public in and for the

         11  State of New York, do hereby certify that the

         12  foregoing is a true and accurate transcript of the

         13  within proceeding.

         14                 I further certify that I am not

         15  related to any of the parties to this action by

         16  blood or marriage, and that I am in no way

         17  interested in the outcome of this matter.

         18                 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto

         19  set my hand this 12th day of May 1999.
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